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April 25, 2013

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits two ordinances related to the reorganization of the Office of Public Defense: an ordinance with proposed King County Code revisions and a supplemental budget ordinance. This transmittal is in response to King County Council Motion 13886, relating to the timeline for reorganizing public defense services for King County. That motion addressed Council-adopted Ordinance 17537, which approved a proposed settlement agreement in the Dolan v. King County class action lawsuit calling for the recognition of the current employees of the public defense nonprofit corporations as County employees on July 1, 2013. 

Motion 13886 requests that:

“…the executive work with the council to develop an interim plan to cover the timeframe between June 30, 2013, and full implementation of an ordinance organizing the structure of delivery of public defense services.” 

The ordinance revising King County Code provides the following:

· The creation of a Department of Public Defense with four divisions;

· A definition of the responsibilities and duties of the department, which includes the authority for the County to provide public defense services directly, rather than via contract;

· Independence and authority to hire at department level classifications the staff needed to provide services within a new public defense department and its divisions;

· The terms for creating an interim director to manage the transition; and

· The authority to enter into agreements to provide services to the state of Washington, tribal governments and municipalities in King County on a full cost recovery basis.
The supplemental budget ordinance provides full time equivalent (FTE) authority to hire all 355 of the people currently employed at the private, nonprofit corporations. This includes private, nonprofit corporation staff working on contracts or projects not related to King County work (e.g., tribal courts, Seattle Municipal Court and Sexually Violent Predator contracts). Transition planning assumes that these employees will, in large part, maintain their current operational work structure and locations. In addition, the supplemental provides funding needed for logistical work associated with the transition, including work by the Human Resources Division, Facilities Management Division, and King County Information Technology, as well as the existing Office of Public Defense. 
I have directed the Office of Public Defense Director to continue to work with the private, nonprofit corporations’ management to establish the agreements required for continuation of public defense services, including the resolution of prepayment of open cases; space planning for public defense staff; furniture, equipment, and office supplies for public defense staff; contract reconciliation for case services; attorney and staff communication protocols and resources; and provision of continuing management and administrative services provided by corporate upper management. We will continue to work with Council staff, the private, nonprofit corporations’ management and staff, and other stakeholders to address concerns as they arise, and to plan a thoughtful transition to the interim organizational structure.

The ordinances enclosed support the Justice and Safety Goal of the King County Strategic Plan to “Support safe communities and accessible justice systems for all,” and specifically Strategy 2.a: “Ensure the availability of public defenders for those who need them.” The proposal also supports the Financial Sustainability and Quality Workforce goals of the Strategic Plan. 
I am proud to welcome public defenders as King County employees. With the Washington Supreme Court’s decision and the proposed settlement agreement, we have a new reality that requires a different model for public defense for both the employees and for County government. I know the Council shares my commitment to uphold a high-quality, cost-effective and independent public defense system and to ensuring a continuity of service to indigent defendants during the transition to the new reality. Thank you for your consideration of this important legislation.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact David Chapman, Office of Public Defense Director, at 206-263-2174.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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The Honorable Richard McDermott, Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court
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